[image: C:\Users\ksft\Pictures\Kyle Fisheries_logo-1.jpg]KYLE OF SUTHERLAND FISHERIES TRUST


MEETING TITLE: 	TRUST ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

Date:		Thursday 23rd September 2021
Time:		3.00pm
Place:	Kyle Fisheries Office, Ardgay & by Video Conference

MEETING MINUTES (Draft) 

Chair: 			Ashe Windham
Minute taker:		Jacqui Hamblin

In Attendance
	Trustees
	Attending

	Ashe Windham, Chair (AW)
Richard Sankey (RS)
Steven Mackenzie (SM)
Finlay McCulloch (FM)  
Ron Boothroyd (RB)

	Keith Williams (KW) Director/Member
Sean Robertson (SR) Member
Atty Macdonald (AM) Member
Phil Blowers (PB) Member

	Apologies
	Guests

	John Green - Proxy Atty Macdonald
Robbie Douglas Miller- Proxy Richard Sankey
Michael Brown - Proxy Ashe Windham
Andrew Graham Stewart – Proxy Keith Williams
Robert Tomkinson – Proxy John Green/Atty 


	



1. AW welcomed those present to the meeting and noted the apologies.

2. The minutes of the AGM held on the 23rd September 2020 were approved without amendment. 

3. Action points and matters arising.




	ACTION POINTS  
	
	

	 
	Who 
	Action 
	Completed By: 

	1
	All
	Responsibility of all to find new Trustees to meet skills set gap. Very difficult under current conditions.  KW Spoke to Peter Routledge, he may consider being a trustee in the future. MB would like to speak Jim McGilvery, the local councillor, as a possible candidate.
	ASAP




4. Chairman’s Report
The Kyle of Sutherland Fisheries Trust has had a busy year since Richard Sankey, my predecessor as Chairman, delivered his report this time last year. Although our activities have been somewhat constrained by Covid-19, an impressive amount of work was carried out by the Trust and under difficult circumstances. I should like to thank our staff for their dedication and the long hours which they have put in to deliver so many projects within the last year. Naturally, we have not been immune from the ill effects of Covid-19; indeed Jacqui Hamblin, our redoubtable Administrator, was struck down by the virus in July 2021 and is only now back at work full time and, happily, on course to making a full recovery. Covid put paid to the loss of some normally reliable income streams to the Trust, but the difference was made up by a number of private donations from generous individuals and the income from our inaugural auction. 

There is one project which we embarked upon this year which I am sure will dominate the Trust’s activities for many years to come and its successful delivery will help safeguard our rivers and their salmonids from the worst effects of climate change. I am writing, of course, about the Kyle Riverwoods project. We were fortunate, through the efforts of Keith Williams and especially Sean Robertson, to have caught the eye of Andrew Wallace, the Fisheries Director of The Fishmongers Company in London. A grant was received from Fishmongers which enabled Sean to undertake a desk-top study on priority areas for tree planting in light of climate change. The financial support which Andrew subsequently delivered, coupled with most of the £8,000 which we raised in last year’s Trust Auction, then enabled us to employ Hugh Chalmers, an experienced riparian tree planting expert who has recently relocated from Tweed to Easter Ross, for three months from July to September. He has kick started our Riverwoods project by identifying a number of sites in the catchment where we will be planting native hardwoods alongside tributaries and the main stems of some of our rivers in order to shield them from the worst effects of the sun in years to come. Not only will these trees provide shade, but they will also deliver leaf matter, which will prove so beneficial to the invertebrate life in our waters, thereby increasing the food source for our fish. 

Happily, there are a number of Scottish Government grants covering the planting of native hardwoods and most of these schemes will prove to be cash positive for the riparian owners. In the initial stages we have decided that we need to recruit a full-time employee to join the Trust to oversee the planning, funding and implementation of this project. Sadly, Hugh will only be available to us from now on in an advisory role. Although this post may become largely self-funding in due course, it will still require us to spend at least £30,000 a year in the early years. We have therefore decided, after last year’s auction, to widen the scale of our auction this winter, which will be running from 19th November for a fortnight. My fellow trustees and I will shortly be writing to all proprietors and those with interests in the catchment to ask for donations and auction lots. Please respond generously! 

Although Covid restrictions were in place in the early stages of the smolt run this spring, we were able to work around these and delivered on Year 2 of the Atlantic Salmon Trust’s smolt tagging programme, the results of which will inform the Likely Suspects Framework. This project hopes to identify the likely predators of our smolts at the various stages of their journey from the headwaters of our rivers to well out into the ocean. Without scientific data we cannot hope to persuade the Scottish Government, now in coalition with the Green Party, to allow us to take effective action against piscivorous birds and mammals. Keith will elaborate further on the other projects which the Trust undertook during the year. The salmon is Scotland’s most iconic fish, and its decline must be arrested.

5. Directors Report Trust AGM 2021
Without doubt COVID has restricted activities of both the Board and the Trust in the last twelve months but I firmly believe that we are well placed to continue protecting and enhancing the aquatic environment within the Kyle catchment. 
Significant funds were donated to the Trust for the AST Moray Firth smolt tracking project which resumed this spring after a twelve month hiatus. April and May are always busy due to the smolt run but in 2021 this was particularly so. Smolt traps were deployed on the Shin, Cassley and Oykel with all the associated logistical difficulties. Preliminary results are now being examined ahead of the third year of the project in 2022. It was particularly pleasing to be able to assess the passage rates of smolts past Duchally Diversion Dam, a piece of work that has been badly needed for many years. It is exactly the type of practical investigation that can identify if problems exist and facilitate the targeting of resources at remedial action. 
The Trust has been at the forefront of investigations into smolt passage on the Shin system since 2005. The 2021 trapping season was beset with operational issues as a result of a period of low flows sandwiched between very large spates. Despite this, over 5,000 smolts were trapped and safely transported downstream of Shin Diversion Dam. Both Board and Trust continue to advocate the provision of improved traps so that the Loch Shin tributary salmon populations can be restored to their former productivity. We remain hopeful that both SEPA and SSE will ultimately see the wisdom of this approach.
Increasingly, we are looking to use the restricted funds within the Trust to answer long-standing questions. For example, juvenile salmon distribution within the catchment is important in terms of assessing overall productivity and targeting habitat improvement. We are trialling the use of environmental DNA to assess if this technique can provide reliable information on species distribution. It is also likely to be useful as a tool to identify biosecurity issues.
Looking forward, thermal issues associated with climate change represents the biggest challenge to the aquatic environment in this district. The grant received from The Fishmongers’ Company has allowed us to make a start on addressing this critical issue. Already potential projects have been identified and I look forward to seeing more trees planted in the near future. I have no doubt that tree planting and peatland restoration will be at the forefront of the Trust’s activities for the foreseeable future.

6. Adoption of draft accounts to year end 31st May 2021
Agreed. May have to call upon some of the £155K in unrestricted funds to kick start the Riverwoods projects.

7. Articles of Association
No changes.

8. Election/Re-election of Trustees
i. Re-election by rotation of Ashe Windham & Richard Sankey
ii. Election of Ron Boothroyd – Approved and formally elected

9. Appointment of Auditors / Company Secretary
Goldwells of Tain were re-elected as auditors.
Keith Williams was re-elected as company secretary.

10. Any other business


Meeting closed:  3.35pm
Date of next AGM – Thursday 22nd September 2022 5pm 
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